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4/14/21

       MINUTES
SHREWSBURY BOROUGH COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING




                                  APRIL 14, 2021
PRESENT:  Mayor Mike Sharkey, Fred Arbogast, Richard Buchanan, Keith Wills; present via
Zoom were Mike Weaver, Ted Nadobny, Stephen Mayoryk, and Mark Beran
OTHERS

PRESENT:  Brian L. Sweitzer, Supt. of Public Works; Jeffrey L. Rehmeyer II, Esq.; 

Nate Kirschman; Phil Robinson; Angela Baldwin; Jackson Ringrose; Jere

Sechrist; Marina Sarantos; Fire Chief Tony Myers; Anthony Newberry; via Zoom were Kim Butcher and Erica Rearich; Mark Huncik
The regular meeting of the Borough Council convened at 7:02 p.m. in the Borough municipal building, 35 West Railroad Avenue, with President Buchanan presiding.  As occurred last month, all wore masks and were socially distanced.
CITIZEN'S COMMENTS

Jere Sechrist, manager of the mini-storage facility at 20 Onion Blvd., was present as they wanted to add parking to their property but they are at the maximum for impervious surface coverage.  Jere asked the Borough to reconsider allowing parking at least on one side on Onion Blvd.  The parking would not be long-term.  Supt. Sweitzer stated the street is wide enough for three vehicles to pass and that a traffic study would be needed to allow the parking.
K. Wills entered the meeting at 7:07 p.m.

Fire Chief Tony Myers was concerned about the fire hydrants and Jere stated a hydrant is on their property so the curb would need to be painted yellow.  Council asked Supt. Sweitzer to study both sides of Onion Blvd. from Main Street to the cul-de-sac.  Upon receipt of the study, Council will make a determination as to whether it wants to lift some or all of the parking restrictions.
Phil Robinson was present to speak on behalf of the Anderson family who purchased 35 EDUs in 1999 for an assisted living facility to be built in the Borough but then ten were used for townhomes on two acres in the Borough.  The remaining 25 EDUs are not attached to a Borough property.  The Andersons would like to transfer the 25 EDUs to land they own in the Township south of the Shrewsbury Commons Shopping Center.  Phil was reminded that the Borough has an established position, which is that it will not transfer the capacity from the Borough to the Township.  Council indicated a willingness to reconsider that position.  Years ago, two test wells were drilled on this property inadvertently (thinking that the permission received was for this property, but it was for an adjacent one).  One well had good volume.  Council suggested that allowing utilization of a limited amount of land for a well, if needed in the future, would be very much appreciated.  Phil indicated that he could not speak for the Anderson family on that issue, but that he would speak with them about it.  Supt. Sweitzer was asked to devise a route for a potential well on this property and for Phil to take this suggestion back to the Andersons.
Jackson Ringrose and Mark Huncik was present representing the Penn-Mar Recycle Center at 14 Onion Blvd.  They would like to install an aluminum sweat furnace to turn contaminated aluminum into a cleaner material.  It shall meet all of the EPA air quality requirements.  It would decrease the amount of shipping as they could process aluminum on site and would create five more jobs.  They will use the aluminum materials that are already being dropped off by residents.  The furnace would be located in the lower 5,000 square foot building with two 1,000 propane tanks to be filled weekly to heat the furnace to 1600 degrees for a 40-hour week.  This is the best available technology.  The property is not in a Wellhead Protection Zone.  Mark Huncik stated there will be no adverse impact to the residents of the Borough and that the furnace and Penn-Mar shall go above and beyond to make sure there will be no adverse impact.  The Secretary was asked to have the zoning officer check for any zoning violations, and if there are none, so indicate that conclusion in writing.
Marina Sarantos, 745 East Tolna Road stated the Borough office called her about a high water usage (107,000 gallons) and it turned out to be a leak in an upstairs bathroom that they don’t use.  She asked if the Borough could notify residents of a leak before it is found at the end of the quarter when the meters are read.  The Borough doesn’t have the time to read bills more than once a quarter.  The residents can read their meter themselves to see if usage seems high, and additionally, they can monitor fixtures in their home.  Marina asked for more time in which to pay her bill.  Council agreed to an additional 90 days to pay.  This quarterly bill is due on May 21 so the bill would then be due on August 21 with no penalty if paid by August 20.  The office had given Marina some names and numbers to call for assistance and Supt. Sweitzer showed Marina’s mother how to read her meter.  There was also a small leak at the filter that was discovered at this time as well.  Two thousand (2,000) gallons went through the meter in two weeks, after one of the leaks was fixed.  Supt. Sweitzer stated his department would try to read the meter every Friday to check the usage for the time being.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES
The minutes for the March 10 meeting were approved by unanimous consent.

APPROVAL OF EXPENDITURES AND REPORT OF ACCOUNTS

F. Arbogast moved to approve the expenditures and report of accounts for March.
K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

APPROVAL OF PAYROLL REGISTER

F. Arbogast moved to approve the March 8 and 22 payroll registers.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
SUBDIVISION AND LAND DEVELOPMENT BUSINESS

Chick-fi-A Extension of Time for Approval
M. Weaver moved to approve the unlimited time extension request by Colliers Engineering & Design, and the related document, for final land development plan approval for Chick-fil-A, Map CJ , part of Parcel 61C.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Mayor Sharkey mentioned that traffic backs up onto Mount Airy Road in the evenings.
Codes Enforcement  
The report for January/February was reviewed.
Southern Regional Police Department – Mayor Sharkey
Mayor Sharkey reported the Southern Regional Police Commission and the IGA Committee have been meeting in the Shrewsbury Borough building because of the Zoom capabilities.  There has been an uptick in overtime due to officers being exposed to COVID.  Chief Boddington provided a pamphlet for a York County Youth Diversionary Program where charges could be expunged if a youth enlists in this program.  Three older vehicles were sold through Municibid at a good price which helped offset the cost of the new vehicle.  An officer is out with health issues.  The IGA Committee met with the solicitor.  Additional discussions to occur including long-term obligations.  The IGA minutes will be forwarded to Council.
EMA Report – 
Water & Sewer – T. Nadobny and Supt. Sweitzer
American Rescue Act
The Borough will share in the money to be allocated to each municipality based on its population.  Each municipality’s allocation will be capped to not exceed the amount equal to 75% of the most recent budget.  The funds will go to the State and then distributed to the municipalities.  There is no application process or sign up requirement to receive the funds.  
New Freedom Borough Invoice #9
T. Nadobny moved to approve Invoice #9 in the amount of $23,459.77.

S. Mayoryk seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
New Freedom Borough Invoice #10
T. Nadobny moved to approve Invoice #10 in the amount of $8,912.06.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
EDU Discussion
Discussion continued on how EDUs could be calculated based on the Chapter 94 report and the proportionate share report.  The proportionate share report states the Borough should have 2005 EDUs.  New Freedom Borough had adamantly stated previously that the EDUs need to be based on 350 GPD.  Supt. Sweitzer reported he met with New Freedom Borough Manager, Andy Shaffer, today and the next meeting will be on September 16 at 10:00 a.m. to include Railroad Borough and Shrewsbury Township.  To be included in that discussion will be our approximate share on Phase II of the plant improvements.  Supt. Sweitzer was asked to contact Andy Shaffer to clarify how the EDUs are calculated and if an earlier meeting can occur.
Heating Oil Tank Survey
There are still ten home owners who have not responded to Sol.  Rehmeyer’s third letter.  101 and 111 Crosswind Drive have underground tanks similar to the tanks that leaked earlier this year.  The backyards meet the Smith Well property.  There are 12 properties that have underground storage tanks in either Zone 1, Zone 2, or Zone 3.  A monitoring well could be drilled.
Essex Circle Drive Drainage
A virtual meeting was held with DEP on March 30.  An ecologist determined the area is a bog turtle habitat and in order to continue the project, Phase II of the bog turtle study would need to be done which will cost approximately $20,000.00.  The Exelon Grant is for $56,250.00.00 with the Borough’s payment being around $23,270.00.  Since the project could now cost around $100,000.00 this project should be shelved.  Supt. Sweitzer will meet with Justin Long about things that can be done to correct his problem.
Public Roads & Lighting –  Mayor Sharkey and Supt. Sweitzer
West Forrest Avenue Traffic Study
The street qualifies for a speed reduction from 35 MPH to 25 MPH.  Shrewsbury Township was notified of the possible speed limit change and did not object.  Discussed further under Solicitor’s report.
Street Sweeper
The street sweeper began on Monday, April 5 and should finish this Friday.  The rate was $125.00/hour which was the same as 2020.

501 South Main Street Tree in Sight Triangle
The property owner had two trees cut down on April 7 with the Public Works Department providing traffic control.

West Forrest Avenue One-Lane Markings
PennDOT asked that the proposed work be permitted to reinforce one lane at the signal light eastbound.  After the street sweeper is finished and approval is given, pavement markings will be installed to force traffic into one lane.
Stat Trak Vehicle Counter
The cost for the additional speed/traffic counter is $6,000.00 for the unit and software.

R. Buchanan moved that the additional counter be purchased and to send a letter asking for one-fourth of the cost to Stewartstown Borough, New Freedom Borough and Glen Rock Borough.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Speed Humps on Covington Drive
The speed humps will be installed later this month.  Supt. Sweitzer will meet with the residents on April 15 to discuss the humps and locations.
2021 Road Project Bids

Shiloh Paving





$118,725.00


E.K. Services, Inc.





$131,808.00


Kinsley






$137,230.00


JVI Group






$159,608.00


H & H General Excavating



$168,662.00


Long’s Asphalt, Inc.




$170,475.00


Stewart & Tate





$183,115.00

Materials
York Materials Group, LLC




$270,400.00

F. Arbogast moved to approve the bid of Shiloh Paving in the amount of $118,725.00 and the bid of York Materials Group, LLC for materials in the amount of $270,400.00 for a total amount of $389,125.00.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

East Clearview Drive Traffic Study
Pennoni submitted a price of $4,300.00 to study East Clearview Drive (which does qualify for traffic calming).  The study will address cut-through traffic on Clearview Drive and Cardinal Drive between Main Street and Mount Airy Road.
M. Weaver moved to approve the traffic study to be done by Pennoni at a cost of $4,300.00.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Public Lands, Buildings and Finance – F. Arbogast
Merit Badge Camporee, May 22
The Scouts would like to use both meeting rooms in the Borough building, part of the garage, the enclosed pavilion and cookshack at the playground but was wondering what the capacity would be due to COVID restrictions.

F. Arbogast moved that the Scouts be allowed to use the facilities adhering to the current State COVID guidelines and for proper cleanup after using the facilities.

M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor. 
ENGINEER’S REPORT

Discussed earlier.
SOLICITOR'S REPORT

Trout Run Generator Bid Documents
A Bill of Sale will be prepared for the advertisement for bids for sale of the generator.

West Forrest Avenue Speed Limit Ordinance
An ordinance was prepared to reduce the speed limit on West Forrest Avenue from Cherry Tree Lane to the Borough/Township line.

F. Arbogast moved to authorize the advertisement of the ordinance.

K. Wills seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Public Safety, Welfare and Personnel – F. Arbogast
Angela Baldwin was present to introduce herself.
F. Arbogast moved to appoint Angela Baldwin as Assistant Secretary/Treasurer.

K. Wills, M. Weaver, and T. Nadobny seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

DCED Articles of Agreement
F. Arbogast moved that Pres. Buchanan sign the Articles of Agreement with DCED for the emergency services study.

T. Nadobny seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.
Secretary's Report – C. Bosley

Reminder that the Financial Interest Statements for 2020 are due on May 1.

York Adams Tax Bureau – M. Sharkey
The next meeting is at the end of this month.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

NEW BUSINESS
Fire Police Assistance
Council acknowledged the request from the Southern Regional Police Department for fire police assistance at a benefit event for Sgt. Teague this Saturday in New Freedom.

K. Wills moved to approve a donation from the Borough in the amount of $500.00 for the benefit of Sgt. Teague and his family.

F. Arbogast seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

COMMUNICATIONS

ADJOURNMENT
F. Arbogast moved to adjourn the meeting at 9:28 p.m.
M. Weaver seconded.  The motion carried with all voting in favor.

Submitted by Cindy L. Bosley, Sec.
